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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE SOUTH ESSEX AREA FORUM HELD AT 2.00 PM ON 16 NOVEMBER 2009 AT THE BENFLEET METHODIST CHURCH, HIGH ROAD, BENFLEET

Membership

County Councillors:

	*
	R C Howard (Chairman)
	
	D Abrahall 

	
	J Dornan
	
	D W Morris

	*
	T Sargent
	
	R A Pearson

	
	S C Castle 
	
	Mrs I Pummell

	
	Mrs T Chapman
	*
	Mrs J M Reeves

	*
	W J C Dick
	*
	C G Riley

	*
	Mrs E M Hart
	
	J M Schofield

	*
	A M Hedley
	*
	K Twitchen

	*
	S Hillier
	*
	Mrs M J Webster

	
	
	*
	B Wood


* present


Partner Organisations

Castle Point Borough Council

	*
	N Ladzrie
	Councillo

	*
	A Partridge
	Councillor

	*
	P Freeman
	Councillor

	*
	M Iles
	Councillor

	*
	A Horgan
	Officer


Baslidon District Council

	*
	Dr R Moore
	Councillor


Rochford District Council

	*
	T Cutmore
	Leader of Rochford District Council

	*
	James Cottis
	Councillor


Also Present

(in order of signing the attendance book – and as there described).

George Whatley, PAM; D Poole, member of the public; B Efde, Essex Flood Forum; N Jaworski, Rayleigh Town Council; M Spencer, Rayleigh Town Council; Councillor J Liddiard, CITC; Councillor R Bishop, CITC; A Atringham, NHS Start Essex; R Gray, CAVS; M White, CAVS; J Harvey, SEE PCT; H Squire, South Essex Chamber Commerce; and N R Hart, NHS SE Essex.
Officers Attending in Support

	David Moses
	Head of Member Support & Governance

	Sallyanne Thallon
	South Essex Area Co-ordinator

	Vivien Door
	Committee Officer

	Alastair Southgate
	Principal Transportation Planner

	Samantha Awcock
	Committee Assistant


45.
Apologies and Substitution Notices

The Committee Officer reported the receipt of apologies from Councillors D Abrahall; T Chapman; R Pearson; I Pummell.  Paul Warren, Chief Executive of Rochford Council; Janice Rigby, Rochford Association of Parish Council (Rochford 100); and Jackie Brown, Chief Officer, RRAVS.
46.
Declarations of Interest
There were no declarations of interest on this occasion.
47.
Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 8 May 2008 were received and signed as a correct record.
48.
Public Questions

The Chairman invited questions from the public on any matters falling within the remit of the Forum.  

George Whatley, a Member of the Public, informed the Area Forum that the Health and Safety meeting taking place to interview Calor Gas under caution had not taken place as Calor Gas had not attended.  A further interview had been set up.  The report should be produced by the end of November or early December.  The Chairman informed the Area Forum that he was also involved in this interview which had been set up by the Member of Parliament.
49.
Scrutiny of Incidences of Cancers in South Essex

The Forum received the final report and recommendations, ASF/06/09, from Councillor Anthony Hedley, Chairman of the South Area Cancer Scrutiny Panel.
Councillor Hedley informed the Forum that this scrutiny review was detailed and had taken evidence from NHS experts Dr Harvey and his team, Tony Le Masurier and Andrea Atherton.  Councillor Hedley thanked everyone involved in this Scrutiny Panel for their support and hard work.  Dr Harvey and Andrea Atherton were in attendance today and would be able to answer any specific questions from the Forum.  Councillor Hedley highlighted the Findings and Recommendations to the Forum and was pleased that the review had found that levels of cancer were no higher in the South East of Essex than for the average for England.  Councillor Hedley highlighted the Recommendations dates to the Forum for both the implementation and the review of these findings.  
During the discussion a number of points were made:

· Members congratulated the Scrutiny Panel for their work on Cancer levels in South Essex, and were pleased that the recommendations in the report would be monitored;
· A previous study looking into the use of cancer drugs in South East Essex had produced similar results in that the public perception was different to the facts;

· That Members should encourage all children and young people not to smoke and to promote a healthy lifestyle;

· Members asked if more preventative screening would take place on Canvey Island.  Andrea Atherton informed the Forum that commissioning would take place next year to provide extra screening and work with GPs and mobile health screening units.  The PCT was also working in partnership with Environmental Health and Trading Standards to prevent under age smoking by preventing the sale of cigarettes to children and young people.
The Forum Agreed to accept the Findings and Recommendations in this report.
The Chairman thanked Councillor Hedley and all members of this scrutiny panel for their hard work on the scrutiny of cancer levels.

50.
Mini Scrutiny of Support for Carers in South Essex

The Forum received the findings and recommendations, ASF/07/09, from

Councillor Howard.
David Moses informed the Forum that he had been unwell and unable to complete the report in time for this meeting, but had provided the findings and recommendations from this report.  He informed the Forum that the Community Wellbeing and Older People’s Policy & Scrutiny Committee had looked into the subject of carers, and how the ECC Adult Care Services and the NHS could work together to provide an integrated approach for adult carers.  
During the discussion a number of points were made:

· Young Carers Clubs provided by Essex County Council takes place in the evenings and was split into two different age groups.  These clubs provide Young Carers with space to be themselves and to mix with other Young Carers.  The staff provides counselling for the young people who often suffer from stress.  The staff provides access to other professionals who work with the young people to support their individual needs.  Elected Members were urged to visit these clubs to support the young people and the staff, who provide this vital service;
· Transport was provided for the Young Carers Club run by the Essex County Council but Young Carers require transport to voluntary groups for example, scouts and guides;

· Members were concerned that although strategies were in place in the agencies involved carers assessments were required as they were crucial for their wellbeing; 
· Members were concerned that each agency was working on its own which can mean duplication of services, there needed to be more communication between agencies and joint working together including the voluntary sector;
· A Care Package was put in place before patients discharged from hospital through a joint assessment by the NHS and Social Care;

· The 24 hour Social Care Direct Service helps carers out of hours needs to be promoted more; 

· The Chairman of the Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee would meet the Chairmen of the five Primary Care Trusts early next year to discuss the PCTs delivering a common service for Essex;
· Members were concerned that although there was a discharge package when patients were discharged from the hospital there was no follow up assessment for patients and carers.
The Forum Agreed:
i)
A copy of the draft report will be circulated to everyone who attended the September meeting requesting comments to be returned within one week;

ii)
The Chairman of the Forum will agree the final wording of the report;

iii)
The report would draw on minutes of the 2 September 2009;
iv)
The following points should be added to the Findings and Recommendations:

· Elected Members should visit the Young Carer Clubs to support the young people and the staff, who were providing this vital service;
· The 24 hour Social Care Direct Service which carers use out of hours needs to be promoted more.
51.
Local Transport Plan Review
 

The Forum received an update on the Local Transport Plan Review from Alastair Southgate, Principal Transportation Planner.
Background
The Transport Act 2000 introduced a statutory requirement for local transport authorities to produce a Local Transport Plan (LTP).  The new Transport Act 2008 retained this requirement to produce a Local Transport Plan.  Essex’s current Local Transport Plan would expire in 2011.  The new plan would be in place by April 2011.  

Transport was intrinsic to everyone’s lives whether using public transport or car.  Essex County Council spends more than £100 million each year on transport networks; maintaining roads and footpaths, managing congestion, improving safety, supporting bus services.  Although this was a large sum, it would not fund all of the improvements.  There may be more limited Government funding available in the future years to support this work.  Essex had to prioritise projects that were important, effective and provide value for money.

Changes to the Plan

In October 2008 the government published its long term view for transport.  A series of documents, Delivering a Sustainable Transport System (DaSTS). The DaSTS with EssexWorks provide the framework for the Local Transport Plan.
Previously the five year Local Transport Plan focussed on how Essex chose to spend the specific Local Transport Plan budget allocated by central government, and the targets set to monitor performance.  Government assessed each plan and monitored annual performance, awarding greater funding to the local authorities who performed well.  
In the new Local Transport Plan each authority had more freedom to identify its priorities within a broad framework provided by the government.  The new plan would steer how Essex spends its entire transport budget, and would, for the first time, cover revenue spending on non-commercial bus services, salting and gritting the roads in winter, road safety education, and promoting sustainable forms of transport such as walking and cycling.  It would contain two parts.  A strategy on how transport supports the long term needs for Essex; and a three year implementation plan.  The implementation plan illustrates how Essex would prioritise transport projects: how this programme would be managed efficiently; and how the success of the Local Transport Plan would be measured.  The transport strategy and implementation plan would be reviewed and updated every three years.
The five goals were:

· To support national economic competitiveness and growth, by delivering reliable and efficient transport networks;

· To reduce transport’s emissions of carbon dioxide and other greenhouse gases, with the desired outcome of tackling climate change;

· To contribute to better safety and health and longer life-expectancy by reducing the risk of death, injury or illness arising from transport and by promoting travel modes that were beneficial to health;

· To promote greater equality of opportunity for all citizens, with the desired outcome of achieving a fairer society;

· To improve quality of life for transport users and non-transport users, and to promote a healthy natural environment.

First stage of consultation takes place from 25 September 2009 to 15 January 2010.  There was a questionnaire on the Essex Partnership website at www.engageessex.org.uk.  A series of stakeholder events through the autumn would take place and the draft Local Transport Plan would be published in spring 2010.

Five years ago the priority was congestion and Park and Ride services, Essex had improved congestion and Park and Ride services in Chelmsford and Colchester.  The Essex Traffic Control Centre provides information on public transport and road congestion.  Essex provides £35 million for concession fares for bus travel.  £45 million had been invested in Essex highways.  Work on Sadlers Farm junction was due to start soon.  Serious accidents have been reduced by one third in Essex working in partnership with the emergency services.  

During the discussion a number of points were made:

· Members were disappointed that the Highways scheme in Soamnes Avenue, Canvey Island had not been included in the last plan due to changes made by the Government as it did not have any public transport related to it.  It was hoped that Canvey Island development would be included in the new plan;
· Essex had a rail strategy identified with rail companies.  It was hoped that the County could influence any new rail franchises in Essex;
· Members were also concerned that links with Southend should be included in this plan as Southend Airport was important to the local economy.
The Chairman thanked Alastair Southgate for his presentation.
52.
Area Forum Budget Recommendations

The Forum received the report ASF/08/09 from Sallyanne Thallon, Area Co-ordinator South Essex.

The Forum has received bids but unfortunately not to the full value of the £50,000 budget available.  Currently the total value of bids is £23,674, leaving a sum of £26,326 as yet unallocated.  

The Forum Agreed the recommendations for funding against the £50,000 budget available and for a second round of bidding be held with applications to be submitted to the Area Co-ordinator South Essex by Friday 8 January 2010 for consideration at the Area Forum meeting on 19 January 2010. 

53.
Protocol for Area Forum Engagement in Health Scrutiny
The Forum received a verbal update from David Moses, Head of Member Support & Governance.
David Moses informed the Forum that this Protocol would be presented to the December Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee and then would be presented to the January Area Forum.
54.
Date and Time of Next Meeting

It was confirmed that the next scheduled meeting of the Forum would be held on Tuesday 19 January 2010 at 1.30 pm, at Mill Hall, Rayleigh.
Meeting closed at 3.30 p.m. 

Chairman

